
The South End Historical Society
Spring 2012 Newsletter

Vol. 40 No. 1In this issue:
   

Letter from the
Executive Director, p. 1

  "Loners, Culpritesses, and
the Undomiciled," p. 2

Events and Walking Tours
Calendar, p. 4

"A South End Love Story," p. 5

SEHS Odds and Ends, p. 9
Inside, page 2: “Police Award South End Man,” South End News, June 1980. Officer Sacco at left. The young liquor store clerk
helped police arrest several muggers and a rapist; he later became a police officer himself. Photo by Al Zahlaway

For more frequent updates, follow us on Facebook, LinkedIn, and Pinterest,
On Twitter at twitter.com/southendhistsoc

And on our blog at southendhistory.org

Dear Members,
Happy spring! Our winter was a busy one

here at the SEHS office. We've been working on
several projects, including the planning for our 46th
Annual Spring Ball. We're very excited about this
year's Ball, "A Venetian Masquerade," scheduled for
Saturday, April 28th at the Lenox Hotel's Dome Room.
We've expanded our silent auction, hired the popular
regional band Malloi, and will be giving prizes to the
attendees with the most creative, classic, and elegant
masks. Visit our website at
southendhistoricalsociety.org for more information
and to purchase tickets online. Tickets can also be
purchased by calling the office at 617­536­4445.

We launched our oral history project, "Long­
Time South Enders: Experiences in a Changing
Neighborhood," and so far have conducted three
interviews with plans to record several more. The
interviews are being transcribed now and we will
feature excerpts from the transcriptions in upcoming
newsletters. Special thanks to Alison Barnet, Patricia

Letter from the Executive Director
Bonner, Hugh Bonner, Joanne Bonner, Anne Bonner,
and Gloria Ganno for contributing to this project.

In addition to the oral history project,
fundraising, forming new walking tours, and
receiving and cataloging new donations, we've also
taken on blogging. I've had the pleasure of writing a
history blog for the South End Patch and for
Boston.com's Your Town South End. We had so
many wonderful responses from these two endeavors
that I've recently launched our own blog at
southendhistory.org. I post stories about South End
history and also list upcoming events. Be sure to visit
it and let us know what you think.

I hope to see you soon at one of our
upcoming events. We have several programs
planned for both May and June. Check out the
Events and Walking Tours Calendar on page 4 for
more details!

Hope Shannon
Executive Director
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Loners, Culpritesses,
and the Undomiciled

by Alison Barnet

Spend any time at all with John Sacco (pictured
above) and he’ll tell you some fascinating fact you
couldn’t possibly have known. At the old 411
Lounge on Columbus Ave., for instance, the
prostitutes’ drink of choice was Scotch and milk.
Sacco was the author of the South End News police
report from the first issue in 1980 until his
retirement from the police department in 1999.
Other newspapers have tried to copy his style but
have never been able to manage his particular blend
of blunt fact, humor, police jargon, and compassion
for people down on their luck. The Herald’s Peter
Gelzinis once called him “the patron saint of all
community police officers—and poet laureate of the
South End News’s Police Beat Column;” Jean
Riesman, also of the Herald, thought he was “the
Balzac of Warren Avenue” (the station house was
then on the corner of Warren and Berkeley); and Ric
Kahn of the Phoenix found the report
“Runyonesque.”1

How did it come about?
In the Seventies, the Boston Police Department
wanted its officers to have more interaction with
the community. Officer Sacco, who was assigned to
District 4 (now D­4) in the mid­Sixties and had

gotten to know the South End well, was asked to
be a Community Service Officer. The captain
wanted him to “put something in the local paper.”
“English was my worst subject,” Sacco told the
crowd at a recent appearance at the South End
library. “I went to Boston Trade where I learned to
splice wires. I couldn’t type. I couldn’t write. My
handwriting was atrocious, and the captain
couldn’t read it. ‘Can you print?’ he asked me.”
Sacco looked at newspapers and found the stories
“cut and dried—‘Man hits woman.’” Then he
looked back to the old Mid­Town Journal and its
Iben Snupin gossip column. [See South End
Historical Society’s fall 2011 newsletter: “Iben
Snupin: Fred Shibley and the Mid­Town Journal”]
“I copied his style.”

Girl Friend Kayoes Cop with Shoe
As Blushing Bride Wields Knife

Mid­Town Journal, August 1, 1941
Cutie Talked Into
Strip During Taxi

Trip, Cabby Nipped
Mid­Town Journal, November 29, 1965

The captain gave him a typewriter, and Sacco
began typing—with one finger. “Thank God for
Wite­out!” he says.
The local newspaper at the time was the South End
Chronicle, a short­lived, ten­cent broadside edited
by long­time South Ender Norma Gramer but
published by a North Ender. The police report was
on page 5.
"In a recent apartment break, the thief ripped the
entire door jam off along with a good portion of
the wall. A next door neighbor heard all the noise2



but did not think anything of it. She was engrossed in a
t.v. story, a telephone was sitting on a table right next to
her. These sort [sic] of things happen all to [sic] often.
You can get to know your neighbors without being
personal for a common interest."
South End Chronicle, February 18, 1977
"A long sought after Roxbury man was finally arrested
after a dilligent [sic] investigation. This man was
responsible for commiting [sic] 57 robberies. He would
hand his victims a not [sic] stating Hand over your
money or I’ll shot. Noticing that he misspelled “shoot”
wrong, he would calmly make the correction on the note
and hand it back to his victim."
South End Chronicle, February 25, 1977
Sacco’s column was so bad it was good.
When Skip Rosenthal and I started the South End News
in 1980, we decided to engage the same Officer John
Sacco who had written the Chronicle’s police report three
years earlier. His colorful reports with their full inventive
spelling, fortuitous typos, and odd details were
masterpieces of black humor, and we loved them.
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May
Saturday, May 5th:

"Architectural Walking Tour
of the South End"

Join John Neale, SEHS Historian,
as he discusses the South End's
unique architectural character

and the development of the
neighborhood.

When: 10am
Where: You will be told the

meeting location
when you sign up.

Free for SEHS members.
$10 for non­members

Thursday, 5/24:
The Boston Jazz Chronicles: Faces, Places, and Nightlife, 1937­1962

Lecture and presentation by Richard Vacca
Where: 532 Massachusetts Avenue When: 6:30 pm

Join us for Mr. Vacca's presentation on his new book about Boston's Jazz history.
The book will be offered for sale at the event. Free for SEHS members. $5 suggested donation for non­members.

Space is limited. Reservations required. Please email admin@southendhistoricalsociety.org or call 617­536­4445 to sign up.

Thursday, 5/17:
"The South End Landmark District:

A Guide for Homeowners"
Landmark District Preservation Planner
Walter Maros will present a slideshow to

familiarize residents with the guidelines that
are used by the South End Landmark District

Commission (SELDC) when it reviews
proposals for changes to the exterior of

buildings in the South End.
Q & A session to follow.

Where: 532 Massachusetts Ave.
When: 6:30pm

Free and open to the public

Sunday, 6/3:
"South End History:

An Overview"
Lecture and presentation by

Hope Shannon, Executive
Director

South End Historical Society
Join us for a 45 minute overview
of South End history from made
land to urban renewal and more.

Where: 532 Massachusetts
Avenue When: 2pm

Free and open to the public.

Saturday, June 9th:
"Walking Tour of South End Hospital

History"
Join local historian Alison Barnet as she
explores the history behind Boston City
Hospital, Massachusetts Homeopathic

Hospital, Children's Hospital, St.
Elizabeth's Hospital, and many more.

When: 10am
Where: You will be given the meeting

location when you sign up.
Free for SEHS members.

$10 for non­members.

Thursday, 6/21:
SEHS Annual Meeting

Annual Reports and Board Elections
Follwed by a presentation by local

historian Jim Vrabel about his
Boston History Database. Mr.
Vrabel is the author of When in

Boston: A Timeline and Almanac
Where: 532 Massachusetts Avenue

When: 6pm
Free for SEHS members.

$5 suggested donation for non­
members. Only current members can

vote at the Annual Meeting.

June

SOUTH END HISTORICAL SOCIETY (SEHS)Upcoming Programs and Walking Tours
Reservations required for all. Please email admin@southendhistoricalsociety.org or call 617­536­4445 to sign up.

Monday, May 21st:
"Civil War

Walking Tour of Boston"
Join author Barbara Berensen as

she discusses important Civil
War points of interest in

downtown Boston. Her book,
Civil War Walking Tours of Boston,

will be for sale.
When: 6pm

Where: You will be given the
meeting location

when you sign up.
Free for SEHS members.

Reservations required for all. Please email admin@southendhistoricalsociety.org or call 617­536­4445 to sign up.

April
46th Annual Spring Ball
“A Venetian Masquerade”

Saturday April 28th, 8pm to midnight, in The Dome Room of the historic Lenox Hotel, 61 Exeter Street.
Join us for a night of dancing, light fare and dessert, a silent auction, and entertainment by the popular band Malloi

and lead singer Kelley Lennon. We will be giving prizes for the best masks. The event is creative black tie.
For tickets or information, please contact the Society at 617­536­4445 or admin@southendhistoricalsociety.org or

visit our website at www.southendhistoricalsociety.org.



disembarked. Some dressed to match the ball’s
Victorian theme. Other passengers, on their way
through Back Bay station, must have been
astonished to see the ball attendees on the train
cars, headed to a dinner and dance.
Lael sent me a picture of herself and her
husband and a few days later, she emailed me to
let me know that they celebrated both their 40th
anniversary of meeting and her birthday with a
party, complete with centerpieces of enlarged
1972 ball invitations. So happy anniversary of
meeting to Jon and Lael! I’m glad that our 1972
ball (and our 6th, I believe) holds such a special
place in your hearts!
Our 46th Annual Ball, "A Venetian Masquerade,"
will take place on Saturday, April 28th, at the Lenox
Hotel, corner of Exeter and Boylston Streets. At this
“Venetian Masquerade,” guests are encouraged to
don masks. Along with food, drink, dancing, and our
silent auction, we will award prizes to those with the
most elegant, classic, and creative masks.

A South End Love StoryFinding love at the Historical Society Ball
by Hope Shannon
In honor of our upcoming Spring Ball, we share with you the story of the meeting of Lael and Jon.
This is adapted from a story posted on our blog on January 24th.
One morning in late January, I answered
the SEHS office phone.
Caller: “Good morning. I have an unusual
question. In 1972 I attended an event that
the South End Historical Society held. It
was a Ball at the Back Bay railroad station.
Do you know the date that the Ball was
held that year?”
Me: “I’m not sure, but I can find out. May
I ask why?”
Caller: “I met my husband there. This
year marks the 40th anniversary of that
date.”
She told me her name, Lael Montgomery,
and I told her I’d search and call her back.
I went into our archives and found one copy
of the 1972 Ball invitation. The date: January
28th, 1972. We have a few pictures from our
balls but nothing from 1972. However, I
knew that sometimes the Boston Globe
wrote articles about our early balls. I looked
for any reports of the 1972 ball in old issues
of the Globe and, to my astonishment, I
found an article about the ball with a large
picture of three women. The caption reads:
“BUBBLY AT THE BALL: Janet Chute,
Catherine Hinds, and Lael Montgomery (left
to right) celebrate at the South End
Historical Society ball at the Back Bay
railroad station last night.”
I called her back and told her I found the
invitation, which I scanned and sent her a
copy of, and a Globe article with her picture
on it.
Lael replied, “I remember that article; my
father called me the next morning and asked
me if I had seen the Globe yet.”
We chatted a bit about the event and about
the transportation. Many of the guests, Lael
included, took the train from downtown
Boston into Back Bay station, where they
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(Loners, Culpritesses, and the Undomiciled, cont. from page 3)
Skip called Station 4 and found Officer Sacco willing—a major coup. We’d always assumed that Gramer
hadn’t copyedited, but when Sacco handed over his first report, we understood her dilemma. The reports
were typed all in caps, single­spaced with no margins, and sometimes the words danced right off the
page. There was no room whatsoever for editing marks. The first thing I did was retype everything, just
to get a handle on it.
All of the items came from the incident reports submitted by police officers, public information that was
used in court. Sacco would ask the officers involved for more details and “fill it in.” He admits he
sometimes “gave advice at the end.”

6

An original column, October 19, 1980



Once in a while, there were complaints. Sacco usually
referred to people as “male” and “female” but often
used the word “girl” where it was hard to tell
whether he meant girl or woman. Sometimes I got
lazy and allowed “girl” to prevail but was then
reprimanded by readers—and rightly so.
Prostitutes figured prominently. He gave them funny
names, or so I thought.

"'Angie,' 'The Dummy,' 'Rosie,'
'Jeanny the Beanie' and 'Natasha' are still

with us. These old timers believe that you can still
work after retirement and are

proving it every day."
South End News, April 5, 1980

Months later, I discovered that Sacco’s quote marks
were for naught. The Dummy was the derogatory
name people gave the deaf prostitute; Natasha had
long since gone to a rest home. Although johns were
never named, arresting officers were prominently
mentioned. Sacco admits to giving his partners a
“boost.”
If he didn’t make up names, he did make up words,
sometimes in reaction to criticism. Once, after getting
an angry letter from a man who objected to the word
“homeless”—everyone has a home even if it’s a
cardboard box—Sacco came up with “undomiciled.”
Prostitutes became “working girls;” female
perpetrators “culpritesses.”
Sacco once asked for help identifying a man found
dead of a heart attack on the street. He gave us a
photo and the information that the man was about
70, 5­7, 130 lbs, and “speaks with slight accent
possibly slavic, shakes a lot.” This gave us a laugh,
but we thought it wasn’t in good taste to print the
photo and didn’t. Months later, Sacco unraveled the
mystery.
The man was:

"A loner who kept to himself, had no family
and associated with no­one. A woman who occupied
the room next to [his] offered to identify the body.
She is a small frail lady who worked for years as a
waitress in many of the former honkie tonk joints in
the South End. This woman has a heart as big as the
Hancock Tower. After identifying [him], she said a
brief prayer and told me that she would light a

"The South End prides itself on being a
diverse community, where different
ethnic, racial and religious groups live
side by side. Now it can pride itself in
the animal world. A shopkeeper at a
local store took in a big alley cat to
combat his rodent problem. Early one
morning he came into the store and
found the cat sleeping comfortably on
the floor. Alongside the cat a big grey
rat was also sleeping. The rat woke up
first and scurried off. The disgusted
shopkeeper thought he had a lazy
shiftless cat, too well fed and content to
do his job. He was wrong. The cat is
more like the South End. He accepts the
great difference between himself and the
rat. The rat has a right to live. After all,
it only wants to survive in a world that
hates it. Everywhere else, the rat is
hunted down, trapped, poisoned and
killed. But here in the store he is
understood by the hunter."
South End News, March 9, 1989
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candle for him and say a prayer for his soul every
day. It’s nice to know that [the man] will be
remembered, and it’s nice to know that people like
Audrey are still around."

South End News, August 23, 1980
Clearly, Sacco had just as big a heart.
Back then, if you happened to encounter Officer Sacco
on one of his “details” at Harry the Greek’s,
Sheffield’s Wine and Spirits, Zapatos, or Blanchard’s
Liquors (in more recent times, at the JFK Library
where he is Chief of Security), you might get the
master storyteller off to yourself. Stories told while
standing around in stores often proved better than his
column. But maybe not better than this: his horoscope
column in the American Police Beat newspaper. “Star
Gazer” started with a bizarre problem, made up by
Sacco, followed by off­the­wall advice complete with
quotes by bogus Eastern philosophers.
Sacco’s presentations at the South End library have
also had people rolling in the aisles.
John Sacco was born in Roxbury in 1934 and grew up
in the Mission Hill projects where Italians were in the
minority; most of his friends were Irish. After
graduating from Boston Trade High School, he
worked briefly at the Fenway Sears. He was stationed
in Germany for a couple of years with the Army, and
when he returned in 1957, everyone urged him to get
a Civil Service job, so he joined the police force. Two
years later he married Marie of the North End.
Married 53 years, they have three daughters, thirteen
grandchildren, and a brand new great­
granddaughter. In his spare time, he swims, cooks,
and gardens.
Initially assigned to District 13 in Jamaica Plain, Sacco
also worked in Roxbury and the North End before
being sent to the South End in the mid­Sixties. It was
thought, because he speaks Italian—“a foreign
tongue”—that he could communicate with the Puerto
Rican newcomers. Although this didn’t make much
sense, the South End turned out to be a good fit, and
the rest, as they say, is history.

"A long time ago at the beginning of
gentrification, there was a bar on
Washington Street down near the Old Oak
Tavern and it was owned by Eddy Sherman.
People said places like that, with that
clientele, should be closed down. Did it ever
occur to them that the people who went
there were lonely hearts? They lived alone
for a reason: maybe their spouse died, they
were widowed, estranged from their family,
had a drinking problem—a million things.
However, they were not hermits. The bar
was the center of their social life. Maybe
they had a coat hanger on their TV, some
channels came in scratchy. So they go down
to the bar, sit at a booth, buy a few beers and
gab. The bookie comes by so maybe they
play a dog double. It’s a little excitement.
When the bars were closed, the rug was
pulled out from under them. Where’s their
social life now?"
Story told to me, October 23. 2006
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Welcome to our new members
Linda Loney
Lynne Potts

Joshua and Genine Tillotson
Ryan Oldham and Julie Tremblay

Carla Ricci
William Turbert

Stephen and Marianne Kinzer
Robert Dunn

William O'Connell
Emily Robbins

Jim O'Donnell and Carol Blair
Ramy Rizkalla

Michael and Pamela Noble
Crispin Richey
Jessica Arnold

Stuart and Teri Schnitt
Linda Esposito

Tom Stults
Michael Mullins

Kathleen Coleman
Jon Santiago

Kristen Massimine
Paul and Danielle Schreier

Chris Coveney
Scott Mabel

Amy and David Goldminz
Derek Christensen

Chuck and Narcisa Laranjeira
Kathleen Bennett

Ed Lemay
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Want to be more involved with the SEHS?
We always need new volunteers! We have opportunities for volunteers in:Newsletter, fundraisers (Spring Ball and/or House Tour), collections, officetasks, preservation, history related projects, programs and events
Interested or have questions? Call Hope Shannon at 617­536­4445 or emailher at admin@southendhistoricalsociety.org.

Urgent! Annual Appeal Reminder
Our Annual Appeal is currently underway and we hope that you can make a donation. We
have received an unprecedented number of donations to our collections throughout the last
year. Every item that we receive requires cataloging and supplies to store it under proper
archival conditions. Last year your donations allowed us to purchase upgraded collections
software as well as a computer that we use exclusively for collections management. This year
we will be using our annual appeal funds to purchase adequate archival storage materials
and to fund our ongoing oral history project. Please help us to preserve these items; saving
them now ensures their survival for future South Enders and Bostonians.
To make a donation (any amount helps!) please send a check to South End Historical Society,
532 Massachusetts Avenue, Boston, MA 02118 or visit our website at
http://www.southendhistoricalsociety.org/index.htm to make a donation via PayPal.All donations are 100% tax deductible!
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